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CSULB ACADEMIC SENATE MINUTES
MEETING 12
April 14, 2011 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150
1. CALL TO ORDER  
The meeting was called to order at 2:02 pm.
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
The agenda was approved by unanimous consent.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of March 24, 2011
The minutes were moved by Senator Hood, Senator Schürer seconded. The minutes were approved by unanimous consent.
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS
4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Announcements 
Chair Vollendorf congratulated David Hood on his election as State wide Academic Senator.  She thanked Laura Forrest for coming forward as a candidate. She also thanked Praveen Soni and Eileen Klink for their continuing service on the State wide Senate and out-going Senator Margaret Costa for her past service. Chair Vollendorf also took the opportunity to thank the outgoing ASI officers.
Chair Vollendorf announced the winners of this year’s faculty awards:

Outstanding Professor Award
Hiromi Masunaga, CED

Distinguished Scholarly & Creative Achievement Award 
Kim Vu, CLA 
Paul Weers, CNSM

Early Career Excellence Award 
Susan Gomez-Zwiep, CNSM 
Ali Igmen, CLA 

Distinguished Faculty Advising Award 
Karen Hakim-Butt, CED

Distinguished Faculty Teaching Award
Antonella Sciortino, COE 

Community Service Award 
Kristine Zentgraf, CLA
Chair Vollendorf congratulated the winners. She also thanked the nominators and the College and University awards committees for their work.
Provost Para reminded the Senate that the University Achievement Awards will be April 26th at 4pm in the Pointe.

4.2 Nominating Committee: Flora Banuett, Chair
Senator Banuett moved the nomination of Hiromi Masunaga for the Panel on Professional Responsibility. The nomination received unanimous approval.
4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate: Consent Calendar 
4.3.1.1 AS-831-10/CEPC Name Change: Option in Kinesiology (Sport Psychology & Coaching) to Option in Kinesiology (Sport Psychology & Leadership)-SECOND READING
4.3.1.2 AS-834-10/CEPC/URC
Discontinuance of the M.A./MS  in Interdisciplinary Studies-SECOND READING
4.3.1.3 AS-835-10/CEPC/URC Discontinuance of the BA/BS  in Interdisciplinary Studies-SECOND READING
4.3.1.4 AS-836-10/CEPC/URC Discontinuance of the Career Counseling Option MS in Counseling-SECOND READING
4.3.1.5 AS-837-10/CEPC/URC Discontinuance of the Interdisciplinary Minor in Crosscultural Language & Academic Development Studies-SECOND READING
4.3.1.6 AS-841-10/CEPC/URC Kinesiology Discontinuances: discontinuance of minor in Physical Education Teaching; concentration in Physical Education Elementary Teaching; and concentration in Physical Education Coaching-SECOND READING
4.3.1.7 AS-846-10/CEPC Discontinuance of Academic Programs-FIRST READING

4.3.1.8 AS-847-10/EC CSULB Academic Senate Meeting Calendar 2011-2012-FIRST READING

Chair Vollendorf briefly explained the items receiving their first reading. The only change to the Discontinuance Policy was to state that Panels would be constituted as needed not every year.  The Meeting Calendar for next year’s Senate Meetings is generally placed on the consent calendar.
All items on the consent calendar received their first or second reading as appropriate.
5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 University Update: President Alexander (TIME CERTAIN: 2:05-2:15)

President Alexander reported that Brotman Hall was locked down at 11pm yesterday during the rally for safety reasons. He said the rally generated good publicity.  He spoke about the email he sent to the campus last Friday regarding the budget. The most recent budget news has been devastating. We are looking at cuts of between $34 million to $68 million dollars for our campus. He did not anticipate a budget until October.  The campus is developing 7 or 8 scenarios in anticipation of various budget outcomes. We do not expect any hard information for a while.
At the federal level, the federal government has avoided a shutdown. Pell grants were protected in the deal worked out in Congress. We have lost funding for summer Pell grants. There is plenty of money for Pell grants, the problem is funds being wasted on for-profit universities. We are seeing a failure of the accreditation process. The LEAP program has been eliminated. The SCOG program has been cut again. Fortunately, not many of our students depended on these funds.  

The President opened the floor to questions. Senator Forrest called for a greater show of activity and solidarity on the part of the Chancellor. In response to a question by Senator Forrest, President Alexander said that we are looking for ways to extend the expiring taxes past the June 30th end date.  We know that the Governor does not want an all cuts budgets. It is important to get people to understand what an all cuts budget will really mean.  Lobbying efforts are being focused on key legislators.
Senator Schürer asked for more information on any plans to consolidate or restructure. Provost Para responded that nothing specific is being planned at this time, but given the current situation, everything is on the table. Budget Road Show II will be making the rounds of the Colleges by next week.  New information will also be posted the Budget Central web site as it becomes available. 

Senator Moreno asked for reassurance that the private and public messages were consistent. Provost Para respond that this was the case. The real discussion has to take place at the college level. The campus is trying to be proactive. 
Chair Vollendorf suggested the creation of a college level link on Budget Central for submitting ideas similar to the University wide link.  President Alexander asked VP Mary Stephens to implement the idea.
President Alexander congratulated Lucy Nguyen on her election as ASI president for next year.
6.2 CFA Update: Teri Yamada (TIME CERTAIN: 2:15-2:20 p.m.)

Chair Vollendorf thanked Teri Yamada for her organization of yesterday’s rally. She praised Senator O’Connor’s speech at the rally. 
CFA President Yamada thanked Toni Beron, Doug Robinson, President Alexander, Provost Para, Jeff Claus, Pamela Jesse, the University Police and the Foundation for their support of the rally.
Organizers collected 850 interest cards at the event.  Additional cards were distributed to the Senate meeting.
CFA President Yamada expressed her willingness to work with the Chancellor and the Board of Trustees.  She would like to see them lobby Republican law makers who are currently not supporting a budget favorable to the CSU and higher education. 

She had no progress to report on contract negotiations.  In the current crisis, it would have been helpful if the Chancellor’s Office had agreed to extend the current contract for a year.
She reminded the Senate of the May 3rd luncheon with Mike Rose and Deborah Harrington. You must rsvp to attend.
On May 17th there will be a press conference in Washington to kick off a national campaign in support of higher education by labor organizations.

6.3 NCAA Report: Vice President Robinson and Senator Vogel (TIME CERTAIN: 3:45-4:00 p.m.)

Vice-President Robinson provided the Senate with an update on the NCCA Recertification Self-Study. The self study is focused on ensuring compliance to NCAA regulations, preserving academic integrity, addressing gender/diversity issues, and promoting athlete well-being.
7. OLD BUSINESS 
7.1 Department Chairs Policy (AS-AS-806-09/FPPC)-SECOND READING 
The Senate continued with its discussion of Senator O’Connor’s substitute amendment for sections 10.1 and 10.2 . His amendment called for a mid-term review with the dean that would include input from faculty, staff and students:
The Office of the Dean, in consultation with the faculty and staff, shall conduct a mid-term review of department chairs in the college for the purpose of providing mentoring, guidance, and support.  Department Chairs will discuss goals with the Dean with respect to student success, faculty support, staff supervision, and professional growth. An Open Period will be established for receipt of input from faculty, students, and staff regarding a chair’s performance. The dean shall meet with the department chair to discuss input from the department and provide relevant recommendations.
Vice-Provost Dowell praised the inclusion of “student success” in the proposed amendment.

Senator Moreno asked for clarification on when a mid-term review would occur. Senator O’Connor responded that the review would occur sometime in the second year of a chair’s term. Chair Vollendorf stated that the current policy says that the election is the review. Senator Fisher confirmed that this was the case with the current policy.
In response to a question by Senator Jaffe, Chair Vollendorf confirmed that the amendment did not include a report to the faculty. Senator Jaffe moved to insert “and the department” after “the Dean” in the second sentence of the amendment.  Senator O’Connor deemed the amendment to the amendment unfriendly.
Senator Miles moved to call the question on the original substitute amendment.
There was a discussion to clarify policy and language. It was affirmed by Chair Vollendorf that if the substitute amendment passed it could then be amended. If the substitute amendment was defeated, the Senate would return to the original language of the section as drafted by the FPPC and that would be subject to amendment.
The vote on Senator O’Connor’s substitute amendment was:

Yeas: 31

Nays: 17

Abstentions: 2

The amendment passed.
Senator Schürer moved to eliminate section10 altogether. Senator Green seconded the amendment.  Senator Schürer spoke to his proposed amendment. He said that a mid-term review made sense in the context of a four year term, but since the Senate has voted for 3 year terms, a mid-term review becomes an unhelpful implementation burden. The seconder, Senator Green, agreed with Senator Schürer as did Provost Para and Senator Fradella.
Senator Colburn stated that a mid-term review didn’t have to be very burdensome depending on how it was done.  The review was meant to be formative not summative. 

Senator Miles also agreed with Senator Schürer. If we did decided to keep Section 10 he would like to see it made less prescriptive. 

Senator Hamano stated that 1.5 years is not long enough to allow for a meaningful review. The chair is still learning the job.
Senator Kearney moved to call the question.

The result of the vote to strike all of section 10 was.

Yeas: 37 
Nays: 12 
Abstentions: 1

Section 10 was struck from the document. 
The Senate moved on to discuss Section 11 (will become section 10 after document is renumbered)

Senator Fradella moved to amend the first sentence to strike “one-third” and insert “one-half.” The amendment sentence would read: “Additionally, department faculty may initiate a process to recall the department chair with a written request signed by at least one half (rounded up to the nearest whole number) of those eligible to vote for a department chair…..” 
Senator O’Connor moved to amend the same sentence to read “two-thirds.”  He suggested going into a Committee of the Whole to discuss the option and take a straw poll on different options (one-third, one-half, or two-thirds). 
Senator Soni asked for clarification section of Section 11. Under the old policy the initiation of a recall required only a motion and a second at a department meeting.  He felt that change in the revised policy would preempt any chair ever being recalled.  Senator Fisher responded that it was felt that a written request would be less confrontational than moving for a recall in an open meeting.
There was a discussion to clarify the differences between the old and the revised policy.
Senator Schürer supported the one-third option. Senator Kearney thought the one-half option was too high. She was also concerned that untenured might be reluctant to participate in initiating a recall.

There was a discussion of parliamentary procedure. Senator O’Connor withdrew his amendment (two-thirds).
The question was called on Senator Fradella’s amendment. 
The vote on the amendment was:
Yeas: 13 
Nays: 37

The amendment was defeated. The language of the sections remains “one-third.”
Senator Schürer moved Senator Jacques’ amendment in his absence. Senator Jacques amendment would strike “three-fifths” and insert “more than fifty percent (50%)” into the third sentence of section 11.5. The amended sentence would read: “If the results of the ballot show that more than fifty percent (50%) of the ballots cast….”Senator Schürer spoke to the amendment. The ballot should reflect the will of the majority of faculty and “more than fifty percent” is a majority.
The question was called. The vote was:

Yeas: 28 
Nays: 22 
Abstentions: 1

The amendment passed.

Senator Fradella moved to amend the third sentence of section 11.5 (now 10.5) to insert “by faculty members eligible to vote” after “ballots cast.”  The amendment was passed by unanimous consent
Senator Soni stated that the old policy had the results of the election go to department not just dean. Senator Fisher was unable to recall why the change was made by the FPPC. 
Senator Schürer moved to insert “and the department” after “report the results in writing to the dean” in first sentence of section 11.5 and to strike the second sentence (“The results shall be confidential”). 

Senator Zacher asked if the results would include names or just a tally of votes.
Chair Vollendorf responded that the results would be a numerical tally without names since the vote would be by secret ballot.
Senator O’Connor stated that the amendment could be seen as punitive. Knowing the exact tally by which a chair was recalled is not helpful.

Senator Forrest favored the amendment. Open information would allows issues to be addressed.

Provost Para said that it was enough to know that a majority voted for a recall. The outgoing chair doesn’t need to know the exact totals.
Senator Moreno stated that the chair should know the exact result.  This is consistent with how elections are conducted.  To do otherwise would not be consistent with the democratic process. Lack of information could fuel controversy as much as too much information.

Senator Soni supported the amendment.

In response to a question by Senator Toossi, Chair Vollendorf clarified that the amendment would require the results to be reported to the entire department not just the Chair. 
Senator Kearney moved to call the question.
The vote on the amendment was:


Yeas: 29 
Nays: 20 
Abstentions: 1

The amendment passed.
Senator Schürer moved to strike “ballots cast by” in the second sentence of section 11. 5 and to strike “are marked” and replace it with “have voted.”  The amended sentence would read: “If the results of the ballot show that more than fifty percent (50%) of the faculty eligible to vote have voted ‘Recall the department,’ ….”  Senator Miles seconded the amendment.
Senator Fisher stated that the amendment was consistent with the intentions of the FPPC,
Senator Finney asked that if lecturers became eligible to vote how their voting would, or not voting, affect the outcome.
Senator Moreno stated that he wanted recall elections to be more consistent with how department chairs are elected. There should be parallel timelines and mechanics of voting.
Chair Vollendorf stated that procedurally it would be advisable to vote on the issue in paragraph 5 and then return to paragraph 4 to revise it.
Senator Jaffe stated that it might be necessary to go back and look at the department chair elections section.
Senator Finney observed that a majority of ballots cast and a majority of faculty are two different things.  

Senator Forrest said she preferred “majority of ballots cast” to “majority of faculty.”  If you don’t vote you get the government you deserve.
Chair Vollendorf thanked Senators for their thoughtful work this year and requested that everyone read the remaining sections of the policy. There is little time left in the year.
Senator Fradella opposed the amendment.  He agreed with Senator Forrest. If you don’t want to participate you deserve what you get. “Majority of ballots cast” was also standard parliamentary procedure.
Senator Kearney moved to call the question.
The vote on the amendment was:
Yeas: 6 
Nays: 39 
Abstentions: 2

The amendment was defeated.
There was a procedural discussion regarding whether the instructions regarding distribution of ballots in section 5.1 and 5.3 should apply to the section on the recall of department chairs. Senator Schürer moved to insert “following the procedures in 5.1. and 5.3” where appropriate in section 11 (section 10 after renumbering). The amendment was seconded.
Senator O’Connor moved to call the question.
There being no objections the amendment was approved by unanimous consent.
The Senate proceeded to the discussion of Section 12.0, Additional Provisions (will be section 11 after renumbering).
Senator Fradella moved to strike “an” and to insert “(s)” after “Chairs” in the title of section 12.1 to read “Appointment of Associate Chairs.” The amendment was seconded and Senator Fradella spoke to it. This change would allow for more than one associate chair to be appointed. Some very large departments need more than one associate chair.
The amendment was approved by unanimous consent.
Senator Fradella moved to strike: “The term of the associate chair shall not continue beyond the term of the department chair.” The amendment was seconded by Senator Schürer. Senator Fradella spoke to it. He said that it should be left up to the department whether an associate chair continues or not. Senator Schürer stated that continuing associate chairs could be helpful to the new chair.
In response to a point of clarification raised by Senator Soni, Chair Vollendorf confirmed that associated chairs are appointed by the Chair and are not elected.
Senator Green supported the amendment. It would also provide continuity in the event a chair was recalled.  We might even consider staggered terms for associate chairs.
The vote on the amendment was:

Yeas: 43 
Nays: 6 
Abstentions: 1

The amendment passed. 
Senator Toossi moved to strike the final sentence of section 12.2 (“Whether extraordinary circumstances exist shall be at the dean’s sole discretion.”) Senator Schürer seconded. Senator Toossi spoke to it. He stated that the sentence was redundant. 

Senator Para at first disagreed.  There are often confidential personnel issues involved in the dismissal of a department chair by a dean. After further discussion, Provost Para changed his mind.  He apologized for having “foozled” the issue and agreed with Senator Toossi that the sentence was redundant in light of the opening phrase in the first sentence of Section 12.2.
The vote on the amendment was:

Yeas: 42 
Nays: 7 
Abstentions: 1

The amendment passed.
The time certain for Vice-President Robinson’s presentation was reached.  He discussed the NCAA Self-Study process, first by explaining the three main goals of the athletics certification process:  

1. To open the affairs of athletics to the university community and the public;

2. To set standards (called operating principles) for the operation of Division I athletic programs in three primary areas:  (a) governance and commitment to rules compliance; (b) academic integrity; and (c) gender/diversity issues and student-athlete well-being; and
3. To sanctions institutions that fail to conduct a comprehensive self-study or to correct problems.
7.2 Policy on Course Syllabi and Standard Course Outlines (AS-839-10/CEPC)-SECOND READING 

No action was taken on this item.

7.3 Policy and Procedures for Supporting Research, Scholarly, and Creative Activity (AS-844-10/FPPC/EC)- FIRST READING

No action was taken on this item.

7.4 University Mini-Grants and Summer Stipends Committee Charge (formerly SCAC) (AS-842-10/FPPC/EC)-FIRST READING

No action was taken on this item.

7.5 Revisions to PS 08-00 General Education Policy (AS-830-10/CEPC)-SECOND READING
No action was taken on this item.

8. NEW BUSINESS: None
9. ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 3:59 pm.










